
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 29 NOVEMBER 2004


COS.187/04
MUSEUM AND ARTS SERVICE

a)
Reference from the Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee

Pursuant to Minute IOS.123/04, the Chairman reported the receipt of an excerpt of the Minute IOS.123/04 from the meeting of the Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee held on 21st October 2004 and particularly the recommendation from the Committee that the Tullie House Business Plan should include a commitment and funding to highlight Hadrian’s Wall from the city border to the Solway. The Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee would also welcome the opportunity of attending the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee when the Tullie House Business Plan was under discussion.

RESOLVED – That the reference from the Infrastructure Overview & Scrutiny Committee be noted as further background to the Committee’s consideration of the Museum and Arts Service Development Plan.

b)
Museum and Arts Service Development Plan

The Head of Culture, Leisure & Sport circulated Report CLS.20/04 which outlined progress with the Museum and Arts Service Development Plan.  He  reminded Members that the purpose of commissioning the Plan was to provide a means by which the future direction of the service could be set out in terms of capital investment, governance and organisationally allied to corporate objectives.  He highlighted for Members a number of issues including:

· The Museum and Arts Service representing both a significant capital investment and revenue expenditure for the Council, but was also a service  that needed to offer a product which people would pay to see.

· The fact that the Museum and Arts Service serves two distinct markets of residents and visitors and, whilst both are equally important, it tended to be the visitors who generated the bulk of admission income.

· That the Tullie House Museum did not have a distinctive brand, although there was substantial Roman heritage which would present such an opportunity. 

· The income generating potential of Tullie House is bound up with Carlisle as a destination. 

The Head of Culture, Leisure & Sport added that the draft Development Plan outlined options for capital investment which he cautioned should be used as a guide as to what might be achieved with different levels of investment and also added that the governance issues and the question of whether Tullie House should be a Trust were matters which the Council would need to consider, given the corporate implications of such a decision.

The Head of Culture, Leisure & Sport introduced Julia Holbury of ABL Cultural Consulting to lead Members through a presentation on the Development Plan for the City Council’s Museum and Arts Service for the next 10 years.  

Ms Holbury informed Members that the Consultants had produced an Option Appraisal which sets out the options for developing the Museum and Arts Service over the next 10 years, and which would be capable of being used in a Heritage Lottery Fund Bid.  She added that the study had addressed issues relating to product, finance, management, marketing, operation, access, branding and collections management, and in particular the refurbishment of the main display areas, provision for a new gallery for art collections, improved access to storage collections, new space for learning and access, outreach, commercial and retail activities including admission charges and new performance spaces. She set out a number of service recommendations. In respect of the displays, she suggested that the Museums mission should be to describe the story of Carlisle and its place in the world with exhibitions being people centred and story line driven.  She suggested that there should be extensive use of interactive and multi media technologies and Hadrians Wall should principally be interpreted in the Millennium Gallery, with Old Tullie House being converted to a Fine Art Gallery.   

Ms Holbury also set out comments with regard to the exhibitions and the need for the reserve collections to be accessed by the public, with the rest of the collections being accessed through stores.  With regards to learning provision, she felt that the schools programme should be redeveloped so that it directly related to the Museums collection with the school provision being located adjacent to the Galleries and integrated with their content.  She felt that consideration could also be given to schools being charged a small per capita fee for the schools service. 

The Consultant also set out a number of recommendations in respect of the Café, Conferencing and Event Catering and in particular felt that the joint provision between Carlisle Castle should be explored.  With regards to the shop it was noted that it only attracted 33,000 people who had paid to go into the galleries, but there were over a ¼ million visitors to Tullie House and it was felt that the shop needed to work harder to attract spend from visitors.  It was also felt that the obsolete stock in the shop should be written off and an on-line shopping facility introduced together with a retail strategy which would see the shop market itself aggressively.

With regards to arts provision and the option to build a 300 seat performance space.  The Consultants felt that this should not be undertaken on the Tullie House site as such a development required a landmark building of its own.  

With regards to marketing, it was felt that the product and branding of Tullie House Museum should be clarified and updated and should focus on Hadrians Wall.  It was felt that there was potential for Tullie House to develop as a regional centre with opportunities to piggy back on the Hadrians Wall tourism partnership shortbreak marketing, together with joint marketing of  Carlisle’s cultural quarter alongside the Castle and the Cathedral.

With regards to the admission price, it was recommended that the adult charge should be reduced to £4 and the opening hours simplified and harmonised with those of the Castle. 

The Consultant further recommended that Tullie House should become a non profit distributing organisation with a charitable status, which would mean that the Management Team would need to include a Finance Director.  

Ms Holbury felt that there were a number of options the first being to do nothing i.e. retain the status quo, the second option would be to refurbish the Museum buildings and displays, options three to six being structured improvements to spaces accessible to the public and development of a two tier system for accommodating the collections.  She set out information regarding the capital and revenue implications of the various options which assumed that Tullie House became a non profit distributing organisation with charitable status for options 2 to option 6, and also assumed that opening hours would be simplified and the adult admission charge would be reduced from £5.20 to £4.00.  She added that the capital costs set out against the various options could be adjusted by picking elements of each of the various options which were required in order to reduce the capital costs to a smaller sum.  

Ms Holbury further added that there were 2 potential sources of funding for any such development.  One as a bid through the Heritage Lottery Fund, the second through the Hadrians Wall Tourism Partnership. She set out the timescales involved in the submission of a Heritage Lottery Fund Bid and the need to carry out an Option Appraisal Feasibility Study, and prepare a Business Plan and the costs involved in those requirements.

The Consultant added that if a Heritage Lottery Fund Bid was submitted in June 2005 it was likely to be decided in December 2005 with any works to the Tullie House building being commenced in the summer of 2007, with Tullie House re-opening in 2009.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport commented on the present discussions which were being undertaken with regards to the County Council moving their record storage out of the Castle to free up space which could be used by the King’s Own Royal Border Regiment.  He added that both the proposals were subject to Heritage Lottery Funding Bids.  He further added that Tullie House was part and parcel of Carlisle’s culture and it was important for the City Council to consider the direction which it wanted to take, whether it wanted to apply for Trust status and the impact of such a proposal on the rest of the Council.  He added that even without considering the issue of Trust status, the timescales were between 4-6 years for the completion of the project.

Members noted that the capital costs which had been circulated could be reduced depending on the elements which were included within the project.  It was also felt that the development of Tullie House should be considered in the context of sustainable Cumbria and Carlisle’s role as the sub-regional capital.

Members also in noting that the Museum attracted 33,000 paying visitors questioned whether the charges were counter productive and suggested that, as well as considering whether the admission charges should be reduced to £4.00, the Council should also consider an option of no charge or have a £1 charge.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport added that paying customers generated approximately £50,000 worth of income to the Museum and added that the number of Tullie Card holders using the Museum were monitored and each Tullie Card holder paid £2.50 for the production/issue of a Tullie Card.

Members further commented that apart from the City’s roman history there were other large scale historical subjects, and it would be defeatist to think of Carlisle only as a Roman City.  Carlisle had a unique and varied history which needed to be expanded.  Ms Holbury added that the Consultant’s view was that Carlisle did need a performance base and the City had the capacity to support a 300 to 400 seat venue, but she felt that there was a better site for the building than including it as part of Tullie House.  She added that Carlisle had a fascinating history with many stories that should be told but it was the Consultant’s view that some strands of history attracted people to visit Museums, and the history of the Romans was one such subject.  

Members asked how the Capital & Revenue figures would differ if Tullie House did not become a Trust, the Consultant’s commented that if Tullie House was continued to be run by the Council then the deficit/surplus figures would remain the same and the revenue would be neutral.  She added however that some of the operating surpluses/deficits would be involved with new staff appointments and the Council would be able to consider whether to appoint staff or not, and hence control the operating surplus/deficit.

Members questioned the Consultants with regard to the timescales involved in both the Heritage Lottery Fund Bid and the Hadrians Wall Tourism Partnership. The Consultants indicated that they did not know the Hadrians Wall Tourism option timescales.  The Head of Tullie House suggested that the report originally mentioned 2007/08 but  a more precise timescale was awaited.  The Consultants added that  a Stage 2 Heritage Lottery Funding Bid would need all the elements of the funding tied up before the submission of a bid, and in that respect a decision on a Stage 2 Bid would be expected in  2007.  

In response to further questions from Members, the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that there was some ambiguity about the deadlines and the funding scheme, in respect of the Hadrians Wall Tourism Partnership, but when more information became known about the study, it would be reported to the Executive and then to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee. The Council would also need to consider a cultural strategy to asses where the city would be in 10 years time.  Whilst the report set out some options to take forward, she didn’t believe it was clear about the cultural strategy for the next 10 years.

Members further noted that Liverpool was to be the City of Culture in the near future which would in itself attract many visitors to the North West, and Carlisle should be in a position to take advantage of those visitors.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport added that the Development Plan was to be submitted to the Executive in January, for the Executive to consider the governance issues for Tullie House in greater detail and their implications for the Council.

RESOLVED – That Ms Holbury from ABL Consultants be thanked for her presentation.







